     The meeting of the Board was held on Tuesday evening, September 13, 2005 in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

     Present:  Messrs. Gambacorta, DeAscanis, Quillen, Gordon, Indellini, Peden, Toner, Viola, Alfree, Gebhart and Andrew P. Taylor, Esq. 

     Guests at the meeting were:  Ms. Dorsey Fiske, Mr. Robert Briggs, and Mr. Michael Hemphill.
     Prior to the meeting, Mr. Hemphill presented a petition with over 100 signatures, representing City residents who want Bull Hill to be rezoned as Open Space Recreation, hereafter “OSR,” instead of the current residential/commercial zoning.  Mr. Hemphill indicated that this will remove any temptation to use the Bull Hill land for anything other than OSR purposes.  Mr. Hemphill specifically indicated this petition is mutually exclusive of City Council’s recent actions, which he and other petitioners do not support.  Mr. Gambacorta referred the petition to the Property Development Committee.  
Messrs. Briggs and Hemphill left the room after this presentation.
     The meeting was called to order at 7:40 p.m. and opened with a moment of silence. 

     The monthly calendar was updated with an Outreach Meeting on Monday, 

September 26 at 2 p.m.
     The minutes of the previous meeting were corrected with respect to the Property

Development Committee’s report on 14th and Washington Street:  “The motion to lease

this parcel was voted down and will remain on the market at the Trustees’

discretion.”  

     The minutes were then approved. 

     The Treasurer’s report was approved as submitted. 

     Mr. Peden reported that Mayor and Council had made payments for June and July and should be current by the end of September. 

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Indellini reporting.

Ferry Cut-off:
     The parcel being considered by Happy Harry’s was appraised at $669,375.  
Mr. Indellini felt the Trustees could do better.  He also noted the importance of keeping 
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Happy Harry’s local for the community.   The Property Development Committee will be working with Hunter-Lott Realty on the rental agreement specifics.
Basin Road Parcel:
     We are expecting a wetlands delineation within the next 30 days.
New Castle Sailing Club: 
     The lease expires February 2006.  Mr. Indellini indicated that while we are mindful of the Club’s desires, we need to resolve the parcel ownership change among us,

Brosius-Eliason, and the City in changing ownership of the parcel.  

Washington Greene:  
     Mr. Indellini reported that we have reached an agreement with Family Foundation Academy (FFA) for land designated for its charter school.  FFA will be operated by former teachers from Christiana School District.   We will require $1 million more liability insurance coverage.  This would be a four-year lease with the standard CPI increases.  FFA met the financial due diligence requirements and has pre-approval for a loan, along with the necessary state funding.  The target for opening is September 2006.   

     Mr. Indellini motioned that the agreement with FFA be approved and that the liability insurance be increased $1 million.  The motion was seconded and approved.

326:
     Mr. Indellini reported that a non-disturbance agreement had been signed with 326 during the summer break.  A motion was made, seconded, and approved to authorize this action.

Resolution #2005-19 by City Council (See Exhibit A.):
     Mr. Gambacorta opened discussion on whether to respond to this resolution.  (Reference Exhibit A that includes a letter from City Councilman DiMondi and a copy of the respective resolution.)  
     After discussion, there was consensus on developing a task force or committee to recommend how to proceed.  Mr. Gambacorta indicated he would either appoint a committee or convene the board to address this further.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE:  Mr. Viola reporting.

     Mr. Viola motioned that the Trustees host an appreciation night in November for the various individuals on Trustees’ committees.  The motion was seconded and approved.
Page Three







September 13, 2005

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Gordon reporting.
New Library:  
     Painting is completed, and the front steps and sidewalk have been repaired. 

Town Hall: 
     Painting is completed, and the cupola has been repaired.
Good Will Fire House:
     Painting is completed, and the storm windows have been installed.

Former Millie’s Diner site:
     A new sewer line was installed over the summer.
FINANCE COMMITTEE:  Mr. Peden reporting.
     The Finance Committee met with the Trustees’ bankers in July.  Mr. Peden indicated that given the adverse effects of Hurricane Katrina on the economy, the 8% to 9% return on the portfolio expected by the bankers could be a challenge.

     We have a strong cash position, with CDs totaling in excess of $250,000 earning very competitive rates.  

LIBRARY COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Viola reporting. 

     Mr. Viola indicated that Bill Lane led an effort to get the old book collection back into the building.  Ned Hutchinson cataloged and shelved the collection.

     Mr. Viola also indicated that the Library Committee will begin discussions with 
Mary Jane Keiser to acquire property for the library expansion.  He noted that the State has a matching program for library expansion and that the Library is applying for 2007 funding.  The State has a different reimbursement policy for property versus structures.  

     Mr. Viola shared that this project would be presented at a bond bill meeting on Thursday, September 15.  The Library would be requesting 50% of the property acquisition cost and the upfront expense for architectural design work.   
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OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE:






No report 

BY-LAWS COMMITTEE: 

    




No report

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE: 





No report 

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE:   Mr. Alfree reporting. 

     Mr. Alfree reported that his request for audited financial statements has not been addressed.  Mr. Alfree and Mr. Gambacorta will prepare a letter to send to the Fire House.  

COMMUNICATIONS:  
     Mr. Gebhart noted that he had donated a statue of William Penn to the Trustees.

Mr. Gambacorta indicated the need to convene for Executive Session, and Ms. Fiske left the room.

After Executive Session, Mr. Gambacorta reopened the meeting and then motioned to adjourn.  The motion was seconded and approved.





M. Anita Banks, Secretary 

